Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

March 10, 2014

Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor call this regular meeting to order at 6:30 P.M., Monday, March 10, 2014 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York, with the following Board members present; Councilpersons Scott Brown, Charles Hebbard, David Husted and Hubert Pritchard.  Also present was Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Planning Board Chairman Mark Crane, Planning Board member Charles Smith and two residents.
The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he asked for a moment of silence in honor of John Donley, Planning Board member who passed away suddenly.  Supervisor Eisnor then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Sherriff Maciol arrived and presented the Board with a CD copy of the Sherriff’s Office annual Financial Report. He praised the superior job done by the 435 men and women who stand behind him.

Councilperson Pritchard referred to the State and County Mutual Aide notices printed in the Sentinel.  He stated the Sherriff’s calls and the Troopers calls are identical and wondered if both actually responded.  Sherriff Maciol stated not usually, but it would depend on the type of call.  The 911 dispatcher would refer the call to whichever agency had the nearest car. 
Supervisor Eisnor commented that there has been a lot of press regarding the Indian Land Deal and the deputizing of the Nation’s police and asked the Sherriff to comment.  Sherriff Maciol stated that the deputization process will actually take the burden off the Sherriff’s Department and the State Police.  There were over 1,200 calls for the Town of Verona in 2013 and most, if not all, were at the Casino.  The deputization of the Nation’s Police force will give them police powers on Nation properties only, thus freeing the Sherriff’s Department for other calls.  Any non-Indian arrested by Nation Police will be taken and arraigned in Verona Town Court. Only Indians who have committed a crime on Indian land can be tried in Tribal Court. Finally the Sherriff stated that the deputization can be revoked for one or for all the Nations Police force at any time.  He finished stating that he has a great working relationship with the Indian Police and they have been more than willing to help when asked. 
Councilperson Pritchard asked how many Deputy’s the Nation will have and how many does the Sherriff’s office employ.  The Nation has 50, the Sherriff’s office employs 435 total, 300 of those work in the County Jail and 40 are on patrol.
Richard Storey of Westmoreland asked the Sherriff if the Oneida County Drug Task Force was still in existence because the Town of Kirkland seems to be full of heroine.  Sherriff Maciol replied the drug task force is still in effect and consists of units from the Sherriff’s Department, Rome, New Hartford and Utica Police Departments.  He added that heroine has because very prevalent in Oneida County, not just Kirkland and they are all doing everything they can to stop it.

The Supervisor thanked Sherriff Maciol for stopping and asked if anyone else in the audience wished to speak to the Board.

Joseph Sampson of Barneveld introduced himself to the Board and indicated the he is a Civil Engineer and works for Shumaker Engineering.  He wanted the Board to know that he and his Company are available should the Town of Westmoreland ever be in need of engineering services.
Planning Board Chairman Mark Crane addressed the Board in relation to the Health Care Facility.  He stated they met with the Planning Board on March 3, 2014 and they have their State approvals.  The current access road is 60’ in width; the Planning Board suggested a wider access road to accommodate for turning lanes in the future.  The facility spokesperson stated that all their traffic studies indicate 60’ is adequate at this time.  If turning lanes are needed in the future, there is sufficient property to add them.  Jeff Grube, Fire Chief was at the meeting and suggested a second fire hydrant on the north side of the building.  They were very accommodating and agreed to the change.
There being no one else wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular meeting and asked for the Highway Superintendents report.

Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported; 

      A)  I have put out bids for the new 2015 Pick-Up Truck

      B)  Submitted 1A Road work contract for 2014

      C)  The Town of Marshall is interested in purchasing 3 in 1 bucket

      D)  The new lights are working out well

      E)   We have started painting the restrooms and will be painting the court office next

Superintendent Eddy told the Board he went sent out eight (8) bid packets and received two (2). The bids were opened at 2:30 P.M. this afternoon and reviewed.  The results were as follows:


Vision
    $22,819.00


Carbone   $23,180.00

The Superintendent added that Carbone actually added a few items that increased the price.  Without them the difference in bids is $18.00.

The Board reviewed the specs and asked several questions of the Highway Superintendent which included what the new truck would be used for, how many pickups to we currently have, hold old is the white pickup.  All questions were answered and Councilperson Pritchard commented that he was under the impression the Highway Department needed a larger, heavier truck.  The Highway Superintendent agreed but added that it would be a lot more money and the Board only budgeted around $30,000.00.
Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young suggested a crew cab, 450.  That way they would have a chip truck as well as a dump truck. Councilperson Husted suggested we make out equipment purchases as multi-functional as possible. Discussion continued.
The Board recommended the Highway Superintendent go out for bid on a 2014 or 2015, 450 and 550, crew cab truck. Color does not have to be a factor.
Superintendent Eddy stated he would like to look into the brining process.  Councilperson Hebbard suggested he contact Randy, the Highway Superintendent from Hamilton.  He added Randy is very knowledgeable regarding the subject of brining.
The Highway Superintendent told the Board the Town of Marshall is interested in purchasing our 3 in 1 bucket.  

70 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to sell the 3 in 1 bucket to the Town of Marshall for no less than $9,000.00.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Superintendent Eddy passed out maps of the Town, showing which County roads the Town mows.
Highway Superintendent Eddy asked Tim Hogan, Engineer, to quote the Town for his services on the site plan review process for the Health Care Facility.  He feels the Town should protect its interest by have a professional review the construction.  Councilperson Pritchard stated he agrees but feels that the agreement we have with Soil and Water will cover the majority of what an engineer would do, and would not generate an additional cost.  The Attorney agreed.
The Board reviewed the Highway Agreement for 2014 Roadwork.

71 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to accept the 2014 Highway Road Agreement to spend $312,000.00 to repair/resurface 47.43 miles of Town Roads.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Councilperson Husted supplied the Highway Superintendent with contact information for a contractor that does road striping for Municipalities.
The Supervisor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported the Exemptions are in.  Warren is in the office from 9:00 a.m. to noon daily.  The data collection and Permits for 2013 as well as the first two months of 2014 permits are done.  The assessments will be done this month or so.  I will be going to Jefferson Community College      on March 27th.   

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Sole Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.  Codes Officer Terry Williamson was absent, but submitted the following report;
	Month
	Feb-14
	         Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	2/11/14
	2014-0005
	Hast
	Charles
	6271 Bartlett Road
	274.000-1-1.3
	Solar panel
	$25.00

	2/25/14
	2014-0006
	DeStefanis
	Dennis
	4136 Skyline Drive
	335.000-2-5.1
	Alteration
	$25.00


Supervisor Eisnor stated the Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following report;

Westmoreland Water District

Completed monthly water sampling requirements, there were no issues.

· Performed several UFPO dig requests

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – also performed 1st quarter sampling for TTHM & HAA5.

· Flushed the last hydrant on Stop 7 road because of complaints of air in a customer’s house on the end of that line. Customer stated that he has had this issue since we replaced the hydrant next to his house in September. Results were the same as when I flushed the line back in November - he must have issues inside of his house.
Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· The city of Rome must have made some changes in their chlorination method because we are finally getting good residual readings. I passed this information along to the Health Department.

The Supervisor asked for the Reading Center Report. 

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported in February we loaned out 1,114 items, registered two new patrons, and purchased fifteen new books for $198.67.  Cleaning up video area and disposing of old VHS tapes. 

Senior Library Clerk McFadden stated that the frost has done some damage to the cement leading to the entry way of the Reading Center. 

The Supervisor thanked the Senior Library Clerk for her report and asked for the Attorneys Report. Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported, 

1. Continued reviewing surrounding municipalities’ and NYS legislation regarding hydro-fracking, researched procedure for extending the Town’s current moratorium on hydro-fracking, and drafted Local Law #1 of 2014 which extended same;

2. Reviewed agreement with Upper Mohawk Valley Regional Water Board;

3. Reviewed the Town’s current workers’ compensation insurance and county law regarding same; and  

4. Researched multiple miscellaneous issues.

Attorney Mattacola added that Mohawk Valley Water Authority has agreed to the changes we asked for.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerks report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported in February, the Town Clerk’s office sold two (2) new dog licenses and renewed forty-nine (49) individual dog licenses for $416.00.  Of that, $64.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $352.00, which includes $32.00 in late fees.

On February 10, 2014 nine (9) late notices were sent out for dogs due in January 2014.  Renewal notices, for sixty-five (65) dogs due in March, were sent out February 28, 2014.

There was no hunting or fishing licenses sold in February.

One marriage license was sold in February for $40.00, of which the Town realized $17.50. Thirty-six (36) certified copies were issued for $360.00. 

Twelve (12) permanent handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month.

On February 17, 2014, the Supervisors Clerk, Deputy Town Clerk, Senior Library Clerk and Town Clerk stuffed around 2,200 pool letters, and using labels provided by the Sole Assessor, mailed to Westmoreland residents.

Communications received:

1. Al Knapp, One Connect Inc. - offer of free energy analysis.

2. Timothy Hogan, Hogan Engineering- proposal for fees associated with site plan review.

3. Trudy Pick- thank you note.
4. Youth Baseball Agreement- financial stamen and insurance.
5. Oneida County Board of Legislators – notice of public hearing regarding Agricultural Districts.
6. Kenneth Eisnor, Town Supervisor – copy of letter sent to Town residents regarding the situation of the Westmoreland Pool.
7. Town of Vernon- request resolution against Indian Land Agreement. 
Paul Scopac, Oneida Healthcare- update on Ambulatory Surgery Center. 

Checks received:

1. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel-January


$            28.93

2. Westmoreland Fire Dist.

Fuel-12/31 to 1/31 

$          566.17 

3. County of Oneida


4th quarter sales tax

$ 313,115.32

4. County of Oneida


Mortgage tax


$    51,448.51

5. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Ossont-January

$    11,997.00

6. Time Warner Cable


franchise fees


$    13,205.26

7. Time Warner Cable


franchise fees


$       6,451.22

8. Clark Mills Fire Dist.


fuel



$          184.95

9. E-Z Riders



fuel



$          340.19

10. COCVAC



fuel



$       2,127.79

11. COCVAC



fuel



$       2,536.37

12. Clark Mills Fire Dist.


fuel



$            59.08

13. NYMIR



claim payment 08 Ford

$       5,328.42

14. County of Oneida


payment for snow removal
$     96,827.50

The Town Clerk relayed to the Board that the Blood Drive on March 1, 2014 was successful with seventeen (17) whole blood donations and two (2) double red donations for a total of nineteen (19) units.

The Town Clerk was thanked for her report.

Councilperson Hebbard prepared a comparison of the two (2) quotes the Town received for security cameras at the Town Hall and the Town Park.  He stipulated the quotes were very similar and pointed out the differences and price comparisons for the Board.   


Priority Connections
Town Hall
included monitors


Big Apple Music

Town Hall
no monitors

$300.00 difference


Priority Connections
Town Park
included monitors


Big Apple Music

Town Park
no monitors

$400.00 difference

Councilperson Husted commented that with prices so close, buying local is always the preferred choice.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he appreciates all the work Councilperson Hebbard put into this project, but still feels more lighting is the better way to go.  Councilperson Husted stated that some sort of system is needed at the park to stop this vandalism.  Councilperson Pritchard agreed but doesn’t feel they are needed at the Town Hall.

Mr. Sampson, Barneveld, commented that no matter which way the Board goes, to make sure signs are put up stating the Park is equipped with security cameras.  Sometimes that is as much of a deterrent as the cameras themselves. 
72 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Brown to purchase security cameras from Big Apple Music for the Town Park only, as per the specifications presented for $1,848.75.  Supervisor Eisnor indicated he is concerned about watching films to attempt to find a particular incident. Supervisor Eisnor and Councilpersons Brown, Husted and Pritchard voted AYE. Councilperson Hebbard abstained.  The Supervisor declared the motion carried.
Councilperson Hebbard told the Board that he spoke with Mayor Rothdiener from Oriskany.  The Mayor indicated he had seen the article in the newspaper about the Westmoreland Pool. The budget year for Oriskany is June 1, through May 31.  He will be meeting with his Board and will ask for additional monies to support the pool this year. 

Councilperson Husted indicated he has researched the DOT Special Permits Application.  He indicated is covers all activity performed by a municipality within the State’s right-of-way.  The undertaking has a term of twenty (20) years and requires a Board resolution.
73 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to sign the DOT Special Permits Application.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Husted stated he spoke with a vendor at the Association of Towns Conference who specializes in leak prevention measures that may help with some of the issues we have at the pool.  Supervisor Eisnor added that Gordon Voorhees, who has worked with pools for over 30 years, that Rhino Liners has also been used to coat pools to prevent leaks.  Councilperson Brown agreed and stated that Mr. Voorhees could prove to be a valuable resource for the pool.
Councilperson Pritchard stated that he reviewed the sales tax figures and compared them to last year’s figures.  The Town is actually up $23,000.00 for the first quarter of 2014.

Councilperson Pritchard contacted Carolyn Williams of Cooperative Extension regarding the ADA modifications that are needed at the pool.  She indicated her mother has a lot of information regarding this issue.  She asked that we obtain a better quote for the lift apparatus; she will then attempt to find some funding to help us.   Supervisor Eisnor told Councilperson Pritchard that the lift will cost $3,500.00.  Discussion continued.
Councilperson Pritchard suggested the Board adopt a resolution acknowledging that the Highway Department does business with Frey.  He stated that because a Board member has an interest in Frey, it would be proper for the rest of the Board to acknowledge such by resolution.  Attorney Mattacola stated he will work up a resolution for the April meeting.

Supervisor Eisnor told the Board that when he was at conference, he also spoke with a vender called Computell.  They are a company that comes in an audits all of the Towns bills and look for savings.  There is no charge to the Town if they don’t find anything however; if they do Computell will receive 40% of what the Town saves in the first year.  The Supervisor stated he does have a copy of their contract for the Town Attorney to review.

74 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to have the Town Attorney review the Contract with Computell and if it meets his approval, sign the contract to allow Computell to review the Town’s bills; gas, electric, cable; to locate saving opportunities.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
The Supervisor said that we are not currently being asked to do anything, but eventually the Town may be forced into extending the water lines into Martin Drive.  Currently, there is only one (1) well which serves seven (7) homes there. C. Jack Dodson is recommending that we meet with MVWA now; it would show a good faith effort on our part.  Mr. Dodson also speculated that there should be grants available for this.  

Mr. Dodson also supplied the Supervisor with a contract for a geo-hydrological study to be performed in the North section of Town, closest to the Rome City line.  This study would provide information as to the possibility of another well for the Town of Westmoreland.  Councilperson Pritchard suggested the priority should be the Martin Drive residents. 
Supervisor Eisnor commented that the contract with MVWA to replace the meters in the Tindall District has been signed.

The Supervisor relayed to the Board that he received a letter from the Town of Vernon asking for a letter of support from the Town of Westmoreland in their attempt to quell the Indian Land Deal.  Supervisor Eisnor has already made it very clear to the Vernon Supervisor that the Town of Westmoreland is not in a position to support them financially.  Discussion continued.  Councilperson Pritchard suggest the Town of Westmoreland take no action at this time.

The next discussion relates to the Pool.  Supervisor Eisnor stated that it is obvious that the Board wants to move ahead with opening the pool this year. He has e-mailed the Town Attorney with several questions regarding the authority the Town has over the Recreation Association.  Attorney Mattacola stipulated that the Town really can’t regulate what the Association does because they are a separate entity.  The Attorney reviewed the current agreement the Town has with the Association and stated it is laughable.  He will draw up a more specific agreement for the Board to review.
Mr. Sampson, Barneveld, offered some insight into how the community pools were run in Texas.

Highway Superintendent Eddy asked what the Highway Department could do to help.  Supervisor Eisnor asked if the Highway Department could take a day or two and pressure was the entire pool to prepare it for painting.

75 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to continue the Pool for the 2014 season and to look into hiring a Recreation Director to oversee both the Town Pool and the Town Park, not to exceed $2,000.00 per year.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried. 

Councilperson Pritchard asked for permission from the Board to make an application for a grant for the ADA items needed for the pool.
76 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to authorize Councilperson Pritchard to find and immediately apply for a grant to assist in funding the ADA modifications needed for the pool.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor announced that he and Greg Mattacola have a meeting set with the City of Rome at 2:00 P.M. on March 19th to discuss the process of leaving the Oneida County Workers Compensation Program.

77 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to appoint Louise Snyder as Court Clerk.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

78 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to appoint Kirk Donley to fill the vacancy on the Planning Board resulting from the death of John Donley.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
79 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

80 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and place on file the minutes of February 4, 2014, February 10, 2014 and February 25, 2014, as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
81 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and order paid the General Fund, vouchers #67 through #116, which total $40,106.48.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

82 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the Highway Claims, vouchers #38 through #66, which totals $169,361.26.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried.

83 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:

Tindall Water

voucher #2

which totals

$6,479.42

Westmoreland Water
vouchers #12-#17
which totals

$1,157.41

All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor announced the next regular Board meeting will be held April 14, 2014 at 6:30 P.M. 

84 There being no other business to be brought before the Board, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried and adjourned the meeting at 8:55 P.M.

Respectfully Submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk 
